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USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL,  23rd February 2012


PRESENT: Councillor Smith (Chair) 

Councillors Ali (substitute for Councillor Coombs), Bates, Kirton, Marshall MBE, Taylor, Wardhaugh
55 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel held on 2nd February 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

56 ASSET MANAGEMENT/FACILITIES MANAGEMENT TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME – UPDATE

The Head of Regeneration submitted a written report which provided an update on the progress on the two strands of the Asset Management and Facilities Management Transformation Programme.  The Facilities Management Programme focussed on delivering cost reductions of £2m in a full year, through smarter procurement and implementing structural and operational improvements.  The report set out the savings delivered from the completed projects and progress being made on the live projects.  The Asset Management Programme focussed on assessing how the core property estate might be better utilised in the future.   

Members commented on the following issues:

· The aim to use YPO as a single supplier for cleaning consumables for Council washroom facilities was noted.  How was this to be embedded across all Directorates?   In response, Officers advised that meetings had been held with the Extended Management Team to make them aware of the changes and there had been communications with building managers.  Discussions were being held with Finance to establish a way to manage the process and to make sure that all orders were made using the new procedures.
· What would be the cost of the fixtures and fittings within the washroom facilities?   In response, Officers advised that there would be no additional costs as these would be included in the contract with the supplier.

· How many companies had been invited to tender for the contract for cleaning consumables for Council washroom facilities?  In response, Officers advised that YPO had been approached for the contract on a short term basis (up to two years) and this would allow the Council to work on the contract specification and the wider framework for contracts in the future.  This would enable a full tender to be carried out in the future.  A strategic plan would be put in place and a team of officers would lead on this process.

· At its meeting on 20th February 2012, Cabinet had approved a review of the use of the Town Hall which would cover issues such as the Town Hall operational hours, Catering Services, car parking and a review of mail services.

· 70 members of staff would be affected as a result of the restructure.  The 400 members of staff responsible for the direct provision of services, who were not in managerial or supervisory roles, would only be affected by a change in their line management arrangements.  How had these 400 of staff been advised of their position?  In response, Officers advised that the 70 members of staff who were affected had been issued with 90 day consultation notices.  The consultation would end on the 19th April 2012.  The 400 members of staff who were unaffected by the restructure would have no change to their position and Officers would make arrangements to communicate this position.

· Would some of this work be outsourced?  In response, Officers advised that there had been no discussions on the outsourcing of work.  Some work was already outsourced to contractors and savings could be made by reducing the number of contractors on the Council’s books.

· The target saving for security services was £35,674 out of an £800,000 annual expenditure.  Could this figure be improved?  In response, Officers advised that the savings target was an estimated figure and Officers were investigating possible options for future savings.

· Some of the savings targets were changing significantly on a month by month basis.  Why was this?  In response, Officers advised that the figures were adjusted when additional information was established from the different Directorates.  Some figures had been overstated and had been adjusted to reflect the additional information.  The forecast saving for repairs and maintenance gatekeeper process would vary from month to month subject to emergency expenditure.  The final savings would only be established at the end of the financial year.  The figure quoted was the best estimated based on current trends across the Council and these savings could not be guaranteed.
IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) the report be noted; 

(b) Officers be thanked for attending the meeting and providing an update on the Asset Management and Facilities Management Transformation Programme; and

(c) the Director, Economy and Environment be requested to submit a written report to a meeting of this Panel on 20th June 2012 which provides a summary of the progress made on the Asset Management/Facilities Management Transformation Programme.

57 COUNCIL EXPENDITURE ON HEALTH AND SAFETY – ITEM AT THE REQUEST OF COUNCILLOR TAYLOR UNDER RULE 12(A) OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROCEDURE RULES
In his request for this item to be considered, Councillor Taylor advised that “despite asking the question at Cabinet I have not, nor have any Members, received a breakdown of the total spend and from which budgets the cost of health and safety ‘services’ cost the taxpayer.  I would like this to be made available and open for discussion.”
The Head of Finance submitted a written report which outlined the expenditure in the Corporate Health and Safety Team, the Schools Safety Team and the Community Safety Team.  The Corporate Health and Safety Team provided a service to every Directorate and fulfilled the statutory health and safety functions of the Council which were not provided by the Directorate Safety Advisers.  The Corporate Team also provided support to the Schools Safety Adviser and the Communities Safety Officer.  From April 2011 the cost of the Schools Safety Team had been recovered from charges to schools for the services they provided.  All schools had signed up to this service.  It was anticipated the net cost of the Health and Safety Teams in 2011/12 was around £173,000.

Members commented on the following issues:

· The work of the Health and Safety Team had been recognised as outstanding.  The budget for the service was tight and the Team provided good value for money for the Council.  

· It was good to see that the Council were charging schools for the cost of the Schools Safety Team.  Were there any plans to provide a service to the private sector which could attract income?  In response, Officers advised that the Health and Safety Team could provide training to the private sector but unfortunately there was no additional capacity for this work.  Consideration was being given on increasing staff numbers to offer expertise to private companies in the future and in turn increase income.

· Health and Safety Regulations had changed rapidly over time and were now more stringent than they ever were.  What was the Health and Safety Team’s stance on this?  In response, Officers advised that the Chief Executive received briefings on health and safety on a monthly basis and was very supportive in establishing good health and safety systems.  The Team worked with the Risk Manager and Insurance Team who had recently successfully defended three claims.  The Health and Safety Team took a middle ground to take sensible precautions and would continue with this approach.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the report be noted; and

(b) Officers be thanked for their written report and for attending the meeting to address questions.

58 IMPROVING THE WAY WE DO SCRUTINY
The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services submitted a written report which requested consideration of the way that scrutiny was undertaken in Calderdale.  The Council’s review of Democratic Services had resulted in a decision to reduce the number of planned meetings of each Scrutiny Panel from 15 a year to 10 a year.  The intention of this was to allow opportunity for greater flexibility in how overview and scrutiny was undertaken and gave an opportunity for the Council’s Scrutiny Panels to consider how they wished to develop scrutiny in Calderdale.
During discussion, Members commented that the review of the role of scrutiny would be a useful piece of work for this Panel.  It would allow for a broad look of what had been happening across the Council and to add benefit to the process in the future.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the report be noted; and

(b) the Democratic Services Manager and Senior Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to form a working group of Councillors from across all Scrutiny Panels to carry out this piece of work and to identify possible witnesses to give evidence on how scrutiny works in other authorities and report back to a future meeting of this Panel.

59 WELFARE BENEFIT REFORMS
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer circulated a briefing note which outlined the changes to local authorities as a result of the Welfare Benefits Reform.  

Members commented on the following issues:

· Would this be a joint piece of scrutiny work?  In response, Officers advised that the Communities Scrutiny Panel had looked at the effect of the changes of benefits to Calderdale residents.  The report which was submitted to the Communities Scrutiny Panel could be circulated to Members of this Panel for information.

· The changes to Council Tax Benefit would result in a 10% loss of revenue for the Council and would therefore impact on the provision of services.  The way the Council handled the 10% cut in revenue could also have a knock-on effect for other organisations such as the West Yorkshire Fire Authority who could also lose funds and this would need to be investigated.

IT WAS AGREED that the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to submit a written report to a meeting of this Panel on 5th April 2012 which outlines the proposed changes by the Government on the Welfare Benefits system and considers the implications for Calderdale residents and for their administration by the Council.

60 WORK PLAN

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved.

Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Minutes of Meeting held on 2nd February 2012 

Asset Management/Facilities Management Transformation Programme – Update

Council Expenditure on Health and Safety – Item at the Request of Councillor Taylor under Rule 12(A) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules

Improving the Way we do Scrutiny

Work Plan
